
Of Architects and Metaphor Coaches, Architectures and 
Metaphor Maps

Contrary to popular opinion, Agile projects, at least XP ones, are supposed to have an architecture:  its 
called the “Metaphor”.  The nice thing about a good Metaphor is that provides a common image and 
vocabulary that enables productive discussions between the project team and the customer, and within 
the project team itself.  The challenge is in finding a good Metaphor.  It is particularly challenging 
because the Metaphor should remain constant (this is an assumption) throughout the life of the project, 
which means that it needs to be established near the beginning of the project, at the time of most chaos. 
Indeed, I have yet to be on a project that made effective use of a Metaphor, either because we could not 
come up with one, or because the Customer rejected the proposed Metaphor. Consequently, the 
Metaphor is one of the 10 XP practices that is most frequently neglected, and likely is the reason that so 
many XP projects have “no architecture”.

This suggests that there is a role for an Architect on an XP project, namely as a “Metaphor Master”. 
Sorry, that should be “Metaphor Coach”.  In many ways, this role is similar to an Architect's role on a 
waterfall project.  As with the Architect, the Metaphor Coach is a consultant to the project who helps 
bridge the communication divide between the technical and business (including the Customer) parts of 
the project team.  However, the output is different.  Instead of producing a (big up-front) architecture, 
which often is incomprehensible to the Customer and loosely followed by the implementation team, the 
Metaphor Coach is responsible for helping find the Metaphor and for analyzing its fit to the project. 
That is, the Metaphor Coach's report (such as a page on the project wiki) identifies the parts of the 
metaphor that most strongly apply to the project and the areas where the metaphor breaks down.  The 
on-going role for the Metaphor coach is to assess the continued appropriateness of the Metaphor to the 
project, and to help identify new metaphors for sub-projects.

The question now is:  do metaphors scale to larger projects?  We know that larger waterfall projects 
have more of a need for better defined architectures than smaller projects.  I believe that a larger Agile 
project has a need for a better defined metaphor, particularly if there are multiple sub-projects, each 
with their own team.  Does each sub-project have to use the overall Metaphor, or can it use its own as 
long as it integrates with the overall one?  If the sub-projects have their own metaphors, then it 
behooves the Metaphor Coach to document the different Metaphors and how they integrate with the 
overall Metaphor; I would call this a Metaphor Map (I like the alliteration).

What is the difference between a Metaphor Map and an Architecture?  For one thing, a Metaphor Map 
is developed much more quickly and with a lot less detail than an Architecture.  Indeed, the Metaphor 
Map might begin with the overall Metaphor as its only metaphor and not get refined until the individual 
sub-projects start up (the normal Agile process).  For another thing, the Metaphor Map should be a lot 
more adaptable to changing business needs, if for no other reason than that there should be a 
continuous analysis throughout the project of its appropriateness to the project.  

Can Metaphor Maps be of use in the development of architectures on waterfall projects?  I think so. 
Certainly, my architectures have relied on reusing models developed on other projects (not necessarily 
ones I have been on), although I rarely explicitly acknowledged this.  However, I have not been on a 
larger project since I started following the Agile Methodology and have not thought about how that 
experience would influence the development of an architecture for a new project.

From the desk of a recovering Architect,
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